JULY 31, 2001:

ORA PROPOSES HOW THE CALIFORNIA PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION COULD EXPAND BASIC TELEPHONE SERVICE TO INCLUDE BROADBAND.

The rulemaking (OIR 01-05-046) was initiated in response to Senate Bill 1712 (the “Polanco” Bill).  The Commission asked parties to advise it on expanding universal service to include two-way voice, data and video.  The Legislature expects the Commission then to report and recommend to it on this topic by January 1, 2002.  Extensive public participation hearings are scheduled throughout the state.

ORA’s MAJOR CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:
· Full support for SB1712’s and the Legislature’s intention to promote equitable access to information for all Californians.

· Do not expand the definition of basic service and the existing subsidy system to include broadband at this time.

· Expanding current Universal Service programs to include broadband is not a cost-effective way to meet the Legislature’s stated goals to enhance public access to education, training, commerce, for health and safety, and bridging the digital divide.

· The subsidy required from most telephone consumers for an expanded program would balloon the California High Cost Funds.  Low-income consumers in urban areas would probably subsidize affluent consumers.

· The Universal Lifeline service is not an effective way to get high-speed Internet access to low-income Californians, because the costs to install it and buy the computer to make it work are so high.  Expanding ULTS would present an opportunity for customers who aren’t eligible for it to game the system.

· Expanding the current subsidy system and definition of basic service would not be technologically or competitively neutral.

ORA recommends an alternative approach to expanding Universal Service that is narrowly targeted, cost-effective, as well as technologically and competitively neutral:

· If the Commission decides that additional resources are needed to expand high-speed Internet access, the best way to do this is through the California Teleconnect Fund (CTF).

· The Commission should examine the advantages to expanding public access to high-speed Internet service, such as in public libraries, community centers, and cafes. The CTF, which is now underutilized, would then be expanded to provide enhanced access.

